Submission to the Parliamentary Joint Committee on Corporations and Financial Services by the Carnarvon Chamber of Commerce Inc.

This submission is by way of a comment from the chamber authorised by a meeting of the Chamber’s executive council on Thursday 8th August 2002.  The submission is provided by the secretary with the authority and approval of the executive committee.  We do not require it to be kept confidential.

Carnarvon is a town with a population of about 7000, on the West Australian coast at the mouth of the Gascoyne River.  It is about 900 km by road north of Perth.  The main industries are plantations growing fruit and vegetables, fishing for both fin fish and crustaceae, tourism, pastoral stations and support industries.
The Commonwealth, ANZ and BankWest all have full branches in Carnarvon, and there are agencies for other trading banks.  There is currently a rumour that one of the above banks will be closing the branch in the near future.

Retail banking is therefore fairly well served, at least by the standards of today in country Australia.  However, there are two major concerns that the chamber has with the banking situation.

Firstly, commercial interests are less well served, and lack of the 
complete range of commercial services does occasion problems for some 
small businesses. There is a real disincentive to start up businesses 
and the lack of the potential to negotiate with all or any of the trading 
banks does prevent some start ups.  Similarly, mature businesses are less 
able to shop around for the particular service that they want as they have 
a reduced range to choose from and banking at long range requires a 
level of both technical and administrative sophistication that may not exist 
in a lot of local small businesses.


Secondly, a full range of banking services is one of the suite of facilities 
that older people looking to relocate for retirement or semi-retirement want 
in a potential new home town.  Reducing banks will minimise the number 
of older people who will be attracted to an otherwise ideal place.
The combination of distance and poor public transport in and out of Carnarvon makes going to another centre unrealistic, we are 450 km north of Geraldton which does have branches of all major banks. Similarly for overseas visitors, our nearest American Express branch is at Meekatharra, 470 km away on a gravel road!
Carnarvon would be an excellent place for a combined retail bank operation with all trading banks represented, assuming that each bank had a ‘business manager’ either in the combined office or at least in the town.  This would provide for both retail and business banking needs.

An interesting anomaly at present is that Challenge (Wespac) credit card holders, who need to visit a branch to pick up a new card, need to travel to Geraldton (450 km south) or Exmouth (360 km north) to pick up their new card, and there is anecdotal evidence that that bank has required credit card holders to do that on the basis that they are unable to post cards because of the security risk and the requirement that cards be signed for before a bank officer!

Employing new technologies does not help a remotely based business deal with cheques and cash, both of which need to be physically transported to branches.  For one hotel business in the area, banking requires a 900 km round trip on gravel roads, subject to wash outs after rain and no amount of technology short of a ‘teleporter’ is going to solve their problem.  They currently send their cash and cheques to their bank with trusted clients! 

Country businesses have turnovers that are, in general, lower than their capital city counterparts.  As a result, by definition, fixed costs which are seldom lower in the country represent a higher percentage of turnover, irrespective of profit margin.  This in turn means that country businesses are more sensitive to changes in fixed costs.  New technologies frequently increase fixed costs for country businesses.  Country businesses therefore are often doubly disadvantaged, they are forced to employ the new technologies to maximise sales, but their fixed cost percentage rises and their profitability suffers.  
Whatever the facts about banking changes are, the perception in the Gascoyne is that services are reducing, costs and fees are increasing, the difficulties of ‘over the counter’ banking and talking to bank personnel in our community increase weekly.  As a result many business people and would be business people defer or decide against expansion or change on the basis in part of this perception; this is often the beginning of a spiral ending in closure.

